WHAT'S NEW AT THE UNIVERSITY

The past year has been a busy one for all of us in the department and has been especially gratifying because of the fine demonstration of leadership Dick Riedel has shown us in directing the department's affairs.

During this year I have been able to get back more into the teaching activities of the department and am thoroughly enjoying it. I plan to increase my time even more with the students during the coming year. Myrna and I continue to have the annual Christmas party for the new class as it is more or less becoming a department tradition.

Now relative to the total school and university picture. Things are moving along very well. Our President, Charles Odegaard, has distinguished himself nationally in his handling of the dissident student and recognizing the student's voice should be heard at all levels of the university. As a result we have had very few problems of any significance and for the most part enjoy a rather happy student body compared to our counterparts elsewhere. Jim Owens had his trouble this past football season but even that, I feel, has a chance of being worked out satisfactorily in the coming year.

The Dental School is enjoying fine support from the overall university and Dean Hickey continues to provide excellent leadership. Dean Hogness of the Medical School stepped up to the position of Executive Vice President of the University when Fred Thieme, the former V.P., left to become President of the University of Colorado. At the present time Dr. August Swanson is the Acting Dean of Medicine and our own Dean Hickey is

Chairman of the Board of Health Sciences and an active member of the committee appointed to select a new Dean of Medicine.

During this year the National Institutes of Health have approved the matching funds for our building expansion program for Medicine, Dentistry, Nursing and Pharmacy. Dentistry will have a new seven-story building which will be built adjacent to E wing and attached to the end of D wing of the present Health Sciences complex. During the reunion meeting in August of 1970, we will clue you in as to the total building project but suffice to say that we now have thirty-two million dollars for our new construction which will go out to bid in January, 1970. Following completion of the new construction, much of the existing building will be remodeled from funds which have yet to be appropriated. From this you can see our expansion is of major dimensions.

During the past year Myrna and I have enjoyed seeing alumni in distant places on several occasions. For three weeks the first part of May we visited Denmark, Sweden and Holland and spent a most enjoyable time with Git and Len Wieslander in Stockholm, where I presented a three-day series of lectures. We also visited for several days with Joe and Helga Nyegaard in Copenhagen and Frans and Pim Van der Linden in Nymegen. It was a wonderful experience for us both and our first trip to Europe. We were there in very early spring and arrived in Holland in time to see the tulips which was a thrill to us both.

In September we attended the P.C.S.O. meeting, which was dedicated to us, and in November the Angle meeting in Denver. We enjoyed seeing many of the alumni whom we had not seen for

some time. 1969 has been a good year to us and we are most appreciative for our blessings.

Cathy, our eldest, was married in March a year ago and is now "expecting" this coming March. The Riedels and ourselves are in a neck to neck battle as to who will be first to become grandparents. John is in his third year here at the University in Pre Dent, and Tannis is in her second year at W.S.U. in Home Ec.

We wish you all the best of everything for the coming year and will be looking forward to seeing all of you at the Alumni meeting in August, 1970.

As ever,

Alton W. Moore

REPORT FROM THE ORTHODONTIC DEPARTMENT

Credit Bill McNeill, Don Joondeph and Les Erickson for a great effort in presenting an orthodontic program to the University of Washington Dental Alumni Association. Heard many compliments from the alums.

Ben Moffett returned from an interesting trip to Europe touring Italy, including Venice and Rome, to receive a large gold medal, the Jerome Schweitzer Research Award presented to him by the New York Academy of Prosthodontics in New York City.

Bill McNeill and Les Erickson have been laboring mightily on a revised lab technique program for the Junior Ortho Grad students. The schedule included band adaption and placement on a patient assigned to each student early in the quarter.

Jack Keller has been the recipient of a Federal grant to continue study of the effects of the Milwaukee Brace on the dental-facial area, and to implement continued study of a group of implanted control patients.

Al Moore has somehow found time to attack his cephalometric course with renewed vigor, and his enthusiasm for teaching grad students has spilled over into the mixed dentition clinic on Tuesday mornings.

Jay Decker, Jack Keller, Bob Janisch, Don Joondeph, Bill McNeill, and Dick Riedel have been engaged in a revised undergraduate senior orthodontic seminar program, the results of which are yet to be assessed, and Jack Keller has also undertaken a concentrated Junior Orthodontic program giving the whole course in a 2 ½ week period.

Andy Houg has provided interesting evening programs monthly

for the orthodontic faculty study club.

We have two new non-academic staff members, Bud Perry, a full time orthodontic lab technician (old alums can be justifiably jealous because Bud makes retainers, trims models, and does many other things to reduce the grad students load); and Erica Helppie has provided much needed help as a receptionist and appointment clerk. Alas, Marguerite Dubuque has taken a leave of absence and Jim Gordon has resigned from the histology technique lab staff.

Dick Riedel

NEW ORTHODONTIC STUDENTS

J. Paul Anderson attended Brigham Young University from 1956 to 1959 and obtained his degree from the University of Oregon Dental School in 1963. He belongs to the OKU Dental Honorary fraternity.

Before entering the University of Washington he served as Dental Officer in the U.S. Army stationed at Schofield Barracks in Hawaii. He was in private practice in Riverside, California, formally his home. His future plans as to where he will practice are undecided at this time.

Douglas S. Cameron, Jr. was born in Albany, New York and attended high school in Richland, Washington. He attended the University of Washington for undergraduate study from 1958 to 1961 and received his B. S. Degree. He received his D.D.S. Degree from the University of Washington in 1965. The year following dental school he took a one year Army rotating dental internship at Fort Dix, New Jersey. The next three years he lived in Mainz, Germany and was in charge of the Army Dental clinic at Dexheim, Germany.

Doug and his wife, Connie, have a boy age $3\frac{1}{2}$ years and a girl age 4 months. Skiing, golfing and tennis are their favorite leisure time sports. They are happy to be back in Seattle and are looking forward to the next two years studying Orthodontics.

James Andrew D'Anna was born in Detroit, Michigan and raised in Clearwater, Florida. He attended North Carolina State University in Raleigh, North Carolina from 1958 to 1961. He then entered the Emory University School of Dentistry in Atlanta, Georgia in 1961 and graduated in 1965.

From 1965 to 1968 he was stationed in Frankfurt, Germany with the U.S. Army.

During the 1968 - 1969 school year Jim was on the Crown and Bridge staff of Temple University School of Dentistry in Philadelphia.

Jim plans to return to the Southeast, probably to Florida, to practice and hopes to maintain contact with dental education.

Paul D. Frazier received his B.S. Degree from McPherson College, McPherson, Kansas, in 1958 and his D.D.S. from the University of Iowa in 1961. He interned with the U.S. Public Health Service in New Orleans, Lousiana, and was then assigned to a position at the National Institute of Dental Research (NIDR) in Bethesda, Maryland. Most of his time at NIDR was spent in the Laboratory of Biological Structure studying bone and tooth structure with X-ray diffraction and electron mic-In 1967 he was selected by NIDR and the roscopic techniques. Career Development Committee of the U.S. Public Health Service for training. He has now completed the requirements and has been admitted to candidacy for the Ph.D. by the Department of Biological Structure at the University of Washington. plans to complete the Ph.D. thesis coincident with the Orthodontics program. Upon graduation he plans either to return to NIDR or seek a part or full time position in Orthodontics.

John Eastman Grubb came to the University of Washington after serving three years in the Navy. He spent his Naval internship in 1966 at the Oakland Naval Hospital and was Dental Officer aboard the USS Tripoli LPH-10 from 1967 to 1969.

John obtained his B.S. Degree from Maryland University and received his D.D.S. Degree from Georgetown University. He also belongs to the OKU Dental Honorary fraternity.

John and his wife, Nancy, have three children, Colleen 6 years, and Laura 2 years old. They now reside at 9825 241st Place S. W., Edmonds, Washington 98020.

Jean-Pierre Joho comes to the University from Zurich, Switzerland. He attended the University of Geneva from 1959 to 1962 and graduated from the University of Zurich Dental School in 1965.

His future plans are part-time teaching in the Orthodontic department in Zurich and also would like to have a part-time practice in Zurich.

Jean-Pierre now resides at 7736 19th N. E., Seattle, Wash.

Frank S. Kaminsky comes from Winnipeg, Canada. He graduated from University of Manitoba Dental School in 1967. Also received a B.S. Degree in 1962 and a B.A. Degree in 1963. Frank and his wife Diane have a boy Steven who is 7 months old.

Mark Edwin Simons origionally from St. Helens, Oregon, attended Oregon State University from 1959 to 1962 and the University of Oregon Dental School from 1962 - 1966. He is a member of the OKU Honorary fraternity.

Mark served his Navy Dental internship at Great Lakes
Naval Hospital from 1966 to 1967 and was Dental Officer on the
USS Catskill (MCS-1) until August of 1969.

Fishing, hunting, SCUBA diving, boating, and camping are Mark's favorite interests.

Mark and his wife, Susan, have a son $3\frac{1}{2}$ years old by the name of Michael. They reside at 17109 N. E. 16th Pl, Bellevue. He plans to practice in the Northwest area either in Portland or Seattle

Dennis C. Turner served with the U.S. Navy before coming to the University of Washington. His home is originally Portland, Oregon.

Dennis is a graduate of the University of Oregon class of 1963 and also attained his D.M.D. Degree from the University of Oregon Dental School in 1966.

In 1963 he married Karen Krammers and they were blessed with a little girl, Jill.

Besides fishing, hunting and water sports Dennis enjoys his family life.

They would like to make their future home in Eastern Oregon.

Richard A. Wendt attended Washington State University and graduated in 1962. In 1966 he attained his D.D.S.Degree from the University of Washington. He also is honored by being a member of the OKU Dental Fraternity.

Richard served with the U.S. 3rd Marine Division in Viet Nam and was in Okinawa and Coronado, California.

Skiing and sailing are the hobbies enjoyed by Richard and his wife Nancy. They will be adding a new member to their family in June of 1970.

He is looking forward to a future practice in the Everett area.

Helga I. Zimmermann is from Heidelberg, Germany. She graduated from Heidelberg University, School of Dentistry in 1966.

Helga spent one year at the U.S. Army Dental Clinic in Mannheim, Germany and about two years in the Orthodontic Department in Heidelberg University, School of Dentistry.

Practicing Orthodontics in Germany and maybe part-time teaching are Helga's future plans.

IN MEMORIAM

SAMUEL R. BLAKE, D.D.S., M.S.D.

Orthodontists throughout the Pacific Coast, and particularly alumni and faculty of the University of Washington orthodontic department, suffered a real loss this summer when our Sam Blake passed@away. It is hard to imagine he is gone. One keeps expecting a slap on the back and his familiar "Hi Buddy" any time.

Sam was "owned" by all his friends and they were countless. Each one "knew" he was Sam's best friend-that being the nature of this unique guy. And each in a way takes it as a personal affront that Sam has left us without our having heard his latest joke or story.

His minister recalled Sam coming to church recently. His morning greeting was "I am here, Reverend, you may do your thing now." As the minister explained so perfectly "Sam was a very religious man but he certainly was not pious."

Last fall Sam and I were walking down the corridor of the Sheraton Hotel in Boston. He was using a cane and hobbling as the result of a broken foot. One of his colleagues asked Sam what had happened. Without so much as a momentary pause he said, "if I told you, it would be all over Boston in ten minutes."

His last note to me ended this way: "Before I met you I had trouble with headaches, now I get them easy." I shall cherish this forever.

Sam's capacity to be humorous, to be human, to love his family, his friends and his profession, was unlimited. I am afraid we were all very selfish when it came to Sam Blake and

I am also quite certain he did not mind too much. I dare not write any more because Sam will undoubtedly read this and I would not want him to accuse me of being sentimental.

Archie Peterson

IN MEMORIAM

RONALD E. SALTER, D.D.S., M.S.D.

Ronald E. Salter passed away on July 8, 1969, in his office. His jubilant effervescent personality, emphasized with laughter, will be missed by family, friends and all his patients. Ron had the great ability of individualizing each patient as a personal friend. The girls idolized him as a daughter would and the boys had an intimate pal in Ron. Many tears were shed by children when their pied piper passed away.

Surely on the warm sands of California, Mexico, and Hawaii lingers a Spirit of Ron -- the places he so dearly loved.

Dick Frei